Colloquium Plenary Closing speeches

Miriam Labbok

It's really a pleasure to be here. The pleasure of working with a group of people who really care about the subject matter, who really listen to each other, and working together for a common goal for children, is a rare pleasure.

I'd like to thank, in terms of this meeting, the hard work and many emails of Ted Greiner and Arjan de Wagt.  Their work has been commendable.  They weren't alone: Meera Shekar and Olivia Yambi (I don't know how she's still on her feet), were just phenomenal.  I'd also like to thank the facilitators, the reporters, and the audio crew.  This really was an amazingly complex conference for me, and I have a feeling, for many of us.

Arjan asked me to say that there has been a long process leading up to this meeting. I think it was a year ago that WABA began knocking loudly at UNICEF headquarters’ door, by last December there were meetings forming, by February, things were really on a roll. UNICEF ESARO had already decided that they wanted to see something happen here. 

But I was also thinking that each of us came here by a long process.  What brought us here to this point? It occurred to me that the process which brought me here was when, I guess it was just six of us who were in our 30s at the time, felt that something should be done about breastfeeding. Ted, myself, Margret Kenkya-Isabirye, Chloe O'Gara, Jim Shelton, and Randa Saadeh, got together and said "Heck, we're only a bunch of kids, but we're going to change the world today."  The fact is that it was that initial meeting that  led to the Innocenti Meeting and eventually to this one.

However, at the time, we did not even know about AIDS.  We knew it was a disease that certain men had, but we never dreamed that we'd be in the terrible straight that we are today with this issue for mothers and children.  So, the path that brought me here was a bit longer than just this process.

I'm really happy that what we saw here was, in just 8 or 10 months, increased collaboration from the UN agencies, that I haven't seen for years from the outside  I've also seen increased collaboration between UN agencies and the NGOs.  WABA has been just wonderful and flexible in dealing with us.  I have to say, here today, with these many people, we had more consensus than disagreement.  We also came up with a lot of concrete actions.  I'm very pleased that we're going to attack AFASS.  I really think that the Framework for Priority Action, which we have general agreement on, is a big step from the Infant and Young Child Feeding Strategy along the route to really doing something about postnatal transmission of HIV while maintaining the lowest possible infant mortality from other causes.

Anwar Fazal stood up and said "we groups have to do something about this."  At UNICEF we wake up each morning and ask ourselves "what are we going to do to change the world today?"  So I really hope that you'll come away from this conference thinking about what you're going to do to change this world.  

Thank you very much.

Boitshepo Giyose
On behalf of the Commonwealth Regional Health Community Secretariat, we are very delighted to have been a part of this landmark Forum.  It doesn't happen often that you have a group of people from very different parts of the world, with very different viewpoints discuss what can be considered as the most challenging, difficult and controversial subject.  That subject is breastfeeding and HIV/AIDS.  One may have expected some sparks to fly, the exchange of a few mind blows, if not physical blows!  Thank God that did not happen.  We only had a few sparks flying and for the right reasons.  

To me, this says that we in the breastfeeding, nutrition and HIV/AIDS communities have come a long way in understanding these issues - articulating them very clearly - and communicating the messages simply and with sensitivity for the communities.  I hope so.

I think that furthermore, the challenges of actually harnessing resources to address HIV and breastfeeding, not to forget nutrition, are huge, but not impossible.  In HIV/AIDS, we are dealing with a pandemic the world over.  However, this pandemic is mostly concentrated in the very region where we are sitting: eastern, central and southern Africa.  If that is not enough, this very region is now facing a humanitarian crisis due to drought.  How do we balance our priorities between addressing HIV, protecting breastfeeding, and assuring food security?  All of these are linked. Nevertheless, I do believe that this colloquium attests not only to the commitment, but to the maturity and seriousness of this community and the larger community in effectively addressing issues of priority in Africa and the world over.

We have agreed to disagree, we have agreed to agree and now it is time to ACT.  The action cannot wait any longer. We have been saying that this is an emergency: perhaps we should redefine the word emergency.  It has been lingering for so long.  What is being done about the issues of HIV, breastfeeding and nutrition? Let us pull our long overdue efforts together, let us come to some compromise in one way or the other, and let us agree to move ahead in a positive manor to improve the livelihoods of women, children and men.  To this end, the onus is on us, as professionals and caring human beings, not just to continue with business as usual.  The music has changed, the lyrics have changed, so should the rhythm.  We have to act fast.  

Thank you very much for a fruitful discussion, very interesting debates, and what I consider to be a landmark output that will guide us in delivering programs in our communities.
Ted Greiner

Thank all of you very much for your contributions these two days.  Olivia Yambi, thank you for the enormous energy that you've put into helping us pull this thing together.  As we've heard, there are many other people who have been involved.  

Arjan and I have had institutional and personal visions that we have brought to the planning of this meeting.  These were very different from the visions guiding the many private PMTCT meetings that are also taking place these days.  Infant formula and drug companies are meeting, but they're doing it in a different way than we are.  Most of their staff are good people who just happened to choose different careers paths than we did. Okay, they may have disproportionate power and wealth--that's the way the world works.  But I wouldn't trade with them. What an honour it's been for me to sit here with a group of people who, instead of money, have pursued careers guided by other goals. Half of you have been motivated by the innocent tears that you've seen on the cheeks of mothers whose lives were collapsing around them. Not because they found out that they have an incurable disease, but because that disease in turn decimated and killed their child.  The other half are people who, at some point in their lives, decided that they wanted to do what they could to reduce the number of mothers they saw with eyes staring ahead in eternal sadness, for even though they had sacrificed half of their income to provide the artificial milk they thought was best for their child, the child died from diarrhoea.  

Today we're sitting together, and we've discovered that the people in the first group don't foam at the mouth every time the word breastfeeding is used.  And the people in the second group don't foam at the mouth every time the word formula is used.  Of course, there are some extremists.  But isn't it time that we join forces the way the industry does?  I was impressed in the working group seeing how, just by talking to each other in the same room, we inspired each other.  We each put in different pieces of the puzzle and arrived at something we could not have achieved separately.  Let's continue with this. 

Arjan and I personally, and I think that the organisations we've been working for, share the overall objective that this meeting will lead to co-operation, collaboration, and an end to unconstructive polarisation.  Let us all commit ourselves.  Let us all work together.  

Thank you.

Wilbald Lorri
I am very pleased and proud to speak on behalf of TFNC, on behalf of Tanzania, and behalf of the people of Arusha.  We are proud that the organisers chose Arusha to be the venue of this very important event.  In my view, it will be a landmark in the history of humankind.  Today we are discussing a very complex and challenging problem. Yesterday, I was not aware that there were two groups: breastfeeding and HIV groups.  However, we are fighting one pandemic: HIV.  It does not matter where we are working.  Our wish is to really get rid of this pandemic. To governments in this part of the world where the problem is endemic, this is an emergency, tand the war on AIDS has been given top priority.  We are all looking forward to receiving the recommendations of this meeting.  The fact that the day after tomorrow the honourable Vice President himself will open the Forum shows how important we think this issue is. 

I would like to take this opportunity to speak as a participant in this colloquium.  I really want to congratulate and salute the organisers of this workshop, the program co-ordinators, Ted Greiner and Arian De Wagt.  Thank you both very much for co-ordinating so well.  Of course, Ted and Arjan could not work themselves without the help of both Susan Siew and Sarah Amin.  When they came to my office in March, they said:  "We would like TFNC to assist us in this process.  However, we do not know if this will take place, because we do not yet have the money.  We hope that the Forum will be preceded by this Colloquium, but there is not a single cent available for it."  The energy Sarah and Susan have both shown, knocking at doors, and raising these finances, is truly admirable.  Let's applaud these two women.  The numbers participating show how committed you all are to fight this pandemic.  I want to thank you all for coming.

I would also like to thank my colleagues at the Commonwealth Secretariat, Bibi and Mofoto and my colleague in Dar es Saalam, Meera Shekar, and all of the UNICEF workers.  I really want to thank you all.  

I would like to say, in regards to the location of this meeting, that Arusha is famous for its vicinity to the national parks.  And, if you have not heard this already, we are offering free entrance into our national parks.  I want to thank the national park service for giving this offer to our guests.  

The other day, a woman came to my office, asking for the best menu for her 10-year-old child who was sick from AIDS.  She needed good nutrition.  I won't share what I told her, but my point is that good nutrition is better than ARV drugs.  Surely, instead of spending a lot of money on ARV's, we need good nutrition first.  After all, we don't take ARVs on empty stomachs.  The first ARV we need is food.  

Greater attention is needed to developing nutritional guidelines for people living with HIV.  After all, if you are sick from malaria, or any other illness, we need food.  We do not need to be such perfectionists that we wait 10 years for the perfect recommendations to come.  As this woman told me, she gave many high protein foods to her daughter, and now the daughter is better, despite living in the rural setting of Tanzania.  Why wait for 10 years for ARVs that we can not afford?  Let's give good food to our children, and go out and develop appropriate dietary guidelines immediately.

Lastly, we have not discussed enough about who is really effected. We should give more time to those who are taking care of people afflicted with HIV.  We would have liked to have brought people living with HIV/AIDS here; we need to have real people from the communities to tell us what is and what is not feasible in their own settings.  I want to thank all of you, and I look forward to seeing you all at the Forum.  

Susan Siew
We would like to convey our thanks to the Government of the Republic of Tanzania for facilitating our safe and smooth passage through customs.  For any meeting, it isn't complete, if you do not thank the people who are outside of this room - working over night, making sure that the papers are ready, and making sure you have your food and all.  We would like to thank the secretariat staff from UNICEF Tanzania who have really helped to back up the WABA secretariat.  We also want to thank Martha from the Commonwealth Regional Health Community Secretariat.  And most of all, both Sarah and I would like to thank our own team who have been supporting us right through from Penang to Arusha.  You have met most of them, and I would like to quickly introduce them. Vivien, I think most of you already know her.  She is the one to give your papers to.  And Mun Tip there has been in charge of the secretariat.  Satnam, who has been co-ordinating all of the registrations and co-ordinating of meals and all of that.  There is also the media team, who I would like to thank very much.  There have been press meetings already, and I would like to thank Georgina Mtenga, and Victor Chinyama from UNICEF.  Also, Lakshmi Menon and Rosha Forman, the youngest member of our team, our WABA baby.

DISCUSSION

There was consensus that “MOTHER-to child transmission” is an inappropriate term. Suggested alternatives: 

Parent to child transmission 

Adult to child transmission (ACT/PACT)

Infant and child HIV (PICH)

Prevention of HIV among infants and young children

Infant HIV

Infant and child HIV (ICH)

Paediatric HIV infection (PHIVI)

Vertical transmission of HIV

Childhood HIV (CHIV)

· The community component never gets funded. Funding for this needs special attention; otherwise all the funding tends to go to the health facilities.

· There is general agreement on the DRAFT Framework for Priority Actions and WHO is requested to further develop it based on discussions at the meeting. It should be clear that it emerges from the Global Strategy for IYCF.

· Risk assessment should include the health and nutritional situation of the mother and her child, their socio-economic status and the environment they live in.

· Issues around formula should be worded very carefully or we in effect are inviting the commercial interests to get involved, leading to pressure and misuse.

· Ensure that when talking about the Code, you also include “subsequent WHA resolutions”

· A UNICEF, UNAIDS, WHO, and WABA working group should be established to promote, support and monitor implementation of the recommendations of this meeting. They should keep others, including the NGOs, informed of developments on an ongoing basis.

· Always talk about EXCLUSIVE breastfeeding for HIV+ mothers.

· Nutritional support of people living with HIV in developing countries should receive at least as much attention as treatment with ARVs. 

· People living with HIV should be present at meetings like this. We invited a group from South Africa that participated in the AIDS conference in Barcelona, but they decided not to attend.

· Some participants expressed the need for another name for “formula.” Some breastfeeding NGOs call it “artificial baby milk.” 

· Attention needs to be given not just to what we know about the feasibility of early cessation, but more importantly, its advisability.

